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March 1, 2017
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
As requested by Motion 14633, I am pleased to transmit a report on the feasibility of achieving a carbon-neutral or zero-emission transit fleet.  
MOTION 14633
C.1. The executive is requested to develop and transmit a feasibility report that identifies and analyzes strategies for and barriers to achieving a carbon-neutral 
or zero-emission vehicle fleet, including the vanpool fleet.
I am also transmitting a motion to adopt the report, Feasibility of Achieving a Carbon-Neutral or Zero-Emission Fleet, included as Attachment A.

This report addresses one of the County’s highest priorities: reducing greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from the transportation sector as called for in the 2015 Strategic Climate Action Plan. Based on the report’s assessment of several options. I recommend the transition to an all-electric fleet powered by renewable energy as the best path to directly reduce GHG emissions and air pollution while meeting the transit needs of our growing population. 
While current estimates show that the total life-cycle costs for battery-electric buses are 
six percent higher than for diesel-hybrids, the real benefits of a zero-emission fleet largely offset the cost difference. Battery buses have zero tail-pipe emissions and lower anticipated operating costs, are quieter, and will improve local air quality. When we consider these societal benefits to people across King County, the incremental costs are only two percent higher for a battery-electric bus fleet.

Transitioning to a zero-emission fleet powered by renewable energy would help us meet specific objectives in our climate action plan: reducing total greenhouse gas emissions from government operations by at least 25 percent by 2020 and 50 percent by 2030; growing transit service through 2020 with no increase in GHG emissions; increasing the percentage of alternative fuels in County fleets 10 percent by 2025; and ensuring that all electricity supplied for King County government operations is GHG emissions-neutral by 2025.

Emission-free buses would also advance the goals of our Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan. By focusing early deployment in low-income and underrepresented communities of color that are most vulnerable to air pollution, we can reduce inequities by improving air quality and public health outcomes. 
The option I am recommending would make a significant contribution to attaining the Countywide Strategic Plan goals for providing mobility, improving the health and well-being of people in our community, and fostering a healthy environment and addressing climate change. 
Metro worked with consultants to thoroughly analyze the feasibility of transitioning to an all-electric fleet. A Stakeholder Review Panel and a Metro Technical Advisory Panel provided input. The stakeholder participants represented seven groups concerned with low-income communities, racial equity, public health, climate change, and public transit. Staff members reviewed the analysis and methodology to ensure they reflected Metro’s priorities and conditions.
The report describes Metro’s successful operation of three battery buses and the ongoing rapid evolution of the battery-bus industry and cost trends. Metro concluded that with continued advances in battery bus and charging technology, anticipated reductions in capital and operating costs, gradual operational changes and diligent risk management, the agency can successfully transition to an all-electric fleet that meets Metro’s service needs by 2034 to 2040. Where technology is available to meet Metro service needs, all buses purchased and put into operation starting in 2020 would be zero-emission.
This analysis will inform Metro’s work with other departments to respond to the Comprehensive Plan directive to develop and transmit a Carbon-Neutral King County Plan to Council by February 2019, with an interim progress report by December 31, 2017.  
This report cost approximately $300,000, including consultant costs and Metro staff time.  
Thank you for considering the motion to accept the report, Feasibility of Achieving a Carbon-Neutral or Zero-Emission Fleet. The recommendations in this report have the potential to simultaneously improve the environment and the health of King County residents by reducing climate pollution from the transportation sector. 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Chris O’Claire, Strategy and Performance Manager, at 206-477-5801, or via email at christina.oclaire@kingcounty.gov. 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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